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ARC Meeting

	Present:

	John Ginsburg – Chair, Josh Aman, Christina Bruck, Donna Larson, Kara Leonard, Ariel Mead - ASG, David Miller, Suzanne Munro, Tara Sprehe, Ryan Stewart, Chris Sweet, Ryan West


	Recorder:

Guests: 
	Laura Lundborg

Elizabeth Cox Brand – OCCA, David Plotkin





Just-in-Time Issues

Elizabeth Cox Brand with Oregon Community College Association, attended to inform the group of opportunities through the Oregon Student Success Center.  The Center supports technical assistance, professional development, and policy advocacy for faculty and staff at Oregon community colleges.  They are focused on work around Guided Pathways and the oversight committee has put together multiple resources available to our college.  

Elizabeth gave examples of where funding comes from.  Jobs for the Future received a Gates Grant to expand the Student Success Center network to include more states.  The grant will provide opportunities for four states, one of which may be Oregon, to build up infrastructure for Guided Pathways.   Rob Johnstone with NCII will facilitate technical assistance to roll out Guided Pathways.  Achieving the Dream will provide on-site training to faculty and staff.  Initiatives must be related to Guided Pathways work. 

Elizabeth will assist us in determining where we are in planning for Guided Pathways, identify strengths and gaps, and help create our strategic plan with the State.  She will meet with us in fall 2017 to begin planning.   

Resources for staff development and training or on the Student Success Center web site.  If ARC has any questions or suggestions for training, we may contact elizabeth@occa17.com. 

Discussion/Questions 

It was asked if the support is for advising too.  Yes, it’s for everyone at the college with an interest in student success. 

It was asked who initiates projects at the colleges.  Anyone is welcome to reach out to Elizabeth with requests and ideas.  

It was asked what we should be thinking about in regard to training.  Think about what technical assistance would be helpful in different areas of the college.  Examples: professional development in pedagogy; training on Guided Pathways for advisors; Growth Mindset training; etc.  

John would like Trauma Informed Learning training for faculty.  Many times issues are referred to BIT because faculty may not have training to address student mental health issues.

Policy Updates 

The group reviewed the Personal Audio and Video Recording Policy, the Email Use Policy, and two Email Use Procedures. 

Recording Policy – Christina Bruck provided background information about the policy need.  As more and more students record lectures, class content, or campus interactions, ARC determined the policy should address the right to record, restrictions to and use of recording, and issues related to copyright and privacy laws.  

Christina reported that ISP gave feedack to broaden the scope of the policy and to get legal council.  The policy has also been reviewed by College Council.  Christina will get legal council then send it back to ISP and College Council for a final reading.  

Discussion/Questions 

Ryan asked if there is language in the Student Rights and Responsibilities about following policy.  There is general writing about following college policies, but nothing addressing specific policies.  

Ariel asked if faculty review the recording policy in class.  She suggested that we make sure it is covered other than in the handbook.  We can ask ISP to include this coverage in syllabi.  

Tara asked about the policy and procedure web page.  It has not been created yet.

Email Policy and Procedures – the policy is ready to go to College Council for review.  Though procedures do not need to go to College Council, the group suggested that they provide feedback.

Chris Sweet has taken over the procedures for students and employees.  He is currently finishing up the draft and asked ARC to provide feedback.  There was not time to review each procedure.  ARC members should send any suggestions to Chris.  

Discussion/Questions 

Ryan W. asked if alumni can be sent federal loan notices to a secondary email.  Yes, there are certain instances where it may be the only option to use secondary email.  The Office of Education Partnerships also uses secondary emails to communicate with high school students.  
 
Next Meeting – 
	February 27, 2017
	2:00PM-3:00PM
	Room: CC126


Meeting Handouts – 
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The Oregon Student Success Center supports the state's 17 community colleges with the sharing, adoption, and implementation of effective student success persistence and completion practices and policies. The Center provides a hub for technical assistance, professional development, and policy advocacy to enhance student success for all Oregon community college students.

[image: http://www.jff.org/sites/default/files/SSC_Graphic_063016%5B1%5D_0.png]

Essential Values outlined by the Student Success Oversight Committee provide a foundation for the Center:

· Students have the right to succeed—not the freedom to fail.

· Learning is the CENTER of all we do.

· Honor the intent of the student’s goal—engage to expose students to the horizons of learning for a lifetime.

· Embracing equity by ensuring that each student receives what he or she needs to be successful.



The guiding framework to assist in the prioritization of work for the Oregon Student Success Center is drawn from the Student Success Strategic Plan and national initiatives Guided Pathways and Achieving the Dream:

· Clarify paths to student end goals: articulation and transfer agreements and processes; robust career advising.

· Help students choose and enter a pathway: examine on-boarding processes with a focus on simplifying the student experience and establishing a clear pathway; work with K12 to align expectations for college and career readiness, improve connections with Adult Basic Education, and bridge non-credit to credit programs.

· Help students stay on a path- strengthen academic and non-academic supports for students and provide emergency aid and access to other public benefits for students who experience life issues.

· Ensure that students are learning- engage full- and part-time faculty in student success efforts through professional development, redesign of developmental education and enhancement of outcomes assessments.

· Alignment with Workforce-enhance career advising and placement and identify and reconnect with near completers to help them finish a credential.

· Advocacy & Policy Development- pursue state policies that support institutional change.



Oregon Student Success Center Launch FAQs

Q: What is the Oregon Student Success Center (OSSC)?

A: The Oregon Student Success Center (OSSC) is part of a growing movement in the national completion agenda to help more community college students complete their academic goals. Building on the work of organizations, including Achieving the Dream, Completion by Design, and the Oregon Student Success Oversight Committee, the Success Centers are increasing collaboration across colleges; developing common data definitions; providing shared professional development opportunities; and bringing coherence to the multitude of success initiatives in each state. Currently 12 other states have Success Centers.

Q: What is the mission of the Oregon Student Success Center?

A: The Oregon Student Success Center supports the state's 17 community colleges with the sharing, adoption, and implementation of effective student success persistence and completion practices and policies. The Center also provides technical assistance, professional development, idea generation, and policy advocacy to enhance student success for all Oregon community college students

Q: How will the Oregon Student Success Center operationalize its mission?

A: Building on work already underway to reform developmental education and placement, the Center will serve as a hub for a statewide shift in focus from the many transactional best practices to a coherent and transformational goal for all Oregon CCs. The work of the Center will focus on knitting together research, policies, and promising practices to increase understanding and interconnectedness, assisting colleges in the analysis and use of data, as well as providing leadership to create the vision for future success work.

Q: How is the Oregon Student Success Center organized?

A: The OSSC is affiliated with the Oregon Community College Association (OCCA). The Executive Director reports to the OCCA Board. Oversight of the OSSC is provided by an advisory board composed of members from what was previously called the Student Success Oversight Committee.

Q: What is the role of the Student Success Oversight Committee (SSOC) with the Center?

A: The SSOC has become the Advisory Committee for the Center.

Q: How will the Oregon Student Success Center work with other entities, i.e. each of the 17 community colleges, faculty, staff, the Higher Education Coordinating Commission (HECC), the Office of Community Colleges and Workforce Development (CCWD), and statewide affinity groups?

A: Inherent in the Center’s mission is collaboration and cooperation. The Center is committed to working with all partners including HECC, CCWD, the Council of Student Services Administrators (CSSA), and many other important partners. Our collective goal is to augment each other’s work and to achieve efficiencies by working collaboratively—not competitively.

Q: How is the work of the Oregon Student Success Center being funded?

A: The OSSC receives funding support from The Ford Family Foundation and the Oregon Community Foundation.

Q: How will the funding for the Oregon Student Success Center be used?

A: The majority of OSSC funding will be used for convening community college faculty, staff, and administrators for technical assistance, professional development, and sharing promising practices statewide. 





Funding for the Oregon Student Success Center is through generous support from 
The Ford Family Foundation and The Oregon Community Foundation.
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 Personal Audio and Video Recording Policy

PURPOSE

To establish guidelines for personal audio and video recordings in class or other campus interactions. 

SUMMARY

Clackamas Community College acknowledges that there are many reasons why students would want to record lectures, other class content, or campus interactions to enhance their educational learning experience.  The college also acknowledges that video and audio recordings can in some cases conflict with copyrighted material, confidentiality, or other privacy concerns of other campus community members.  

The policy in compliance with Oregon State Law and in certain situations with Section 504 sets forth guidelines for the use audio recordings in a classroom to support personal educational learning while respecting copyright laws.

STANDARD

Clackamas Community College course materials are generally protected by copyright laws and should not be recorded unless one of the following conditions are met:

a. Prior permission of the instructor.

b. With reasonable academic accommodation established by the Disability Resource Center. 

Any recording done in secrecy for personal, non-educational purpose, and without the knowledge of others whether in class or not is prohibited (ORS 165.540).  Recording for this policy is defined as any audio and/or video recording on any type of device in class or other campus interactions.   



Recording on the Clackamas Community College for classes or other campus interactions can only be done for personal educational benefit only.  The following guidelines must be followed:



a. Any recordings will not be released to others or shared in postings on the internet, website, or any other social media.

b. Course recordings or materials will not be disseminated in any part, to others, or in any way that would prevent a Clackamas Community College instructor’s ability to copyright lecture.

c. Recordings and materials will only be used under personal fair use guidelines and not infringe upon copyrights of instructors or others.

d. Personal discussion or confidential information will not be recorded in private without the knowledge of the other parties.  

e. Students who have received an academic accommodation to record lectures from the Disability Resource Center (DRC) must complete a recording agreement with the DRC

Violation of any section of this policy could lead to conduct and disciplinary action. 

END OF POLICY

APPROVALS

		ISP Committee – if appropriate

		Date



		General Council

		Date



		College Council – first reading

		Date



		College Council – second reading

		Date



		President’s Council – if appropriate

		Date
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Email Use Process – Employee

1. Authorization to Send Email to All Students

As the steward of the email process, Enrollment Services is responsible for directing the use of official student email. The Registrar is responsible for oversight for messages sent to the entire student body. Additionally Any of the following individuals may provide authorization to send emails to all students depending on the circumstances:

1. Dean and Associate Deans of Academic Foundations and Connections (AFaC)

1. College Registrar

1. College President and Vice-Presidents

1. Public Information Officer (PIO) in emergency situations only

1. Executive Director, Foundation (alumni only)



2. Educational Uses of Clackamas and Secondary Email

The following is to be used to determine which email addresses are to be used and when: 

· Prior to enrollment: email will be sent to prospective students’ secondary email accounts (e.g. Gmail, yahoo, etc.). The Registrar is responsible for oversight.

· Currently enrolled: messages must be sent to students’ CCC email account (including Advanced College Credit students). The Registrar is responsible for oversight for messages sent to the entire student body(to ensure management of student records and CAN-SPAM laws are followed). For program specific or special interest messages, department chairs and/or directors are responsible for oversight. 

· Classroom email: faculty will determine when CCC email will be used in their classes, and may specify their requirements in the course syllabus. These messages would be sent to students by faculty members on a class by class basis.

· Alumni and former students: email will be sent to the secondary email account. The Foundation is responsible for oversight.

· Initiating email to students: can include the following information: (Kara, Tara, Ryan to develop)

· Replying to students’ email: Confidential and personally identifiable information, such as a Social Security Number, date of birth, or address or Student ID Number, should never be sent via email to a non @student.clackamas.edu email account. If a student requests confidential information via a third-party email provider, please inform studdentask that they must use their CCC student email to discuss confidential or sensitive account information.

· 	The following types of information are likely okay to send in a “reply” email: class information, general college information, grades, general financial aid information and processes, changes to or cancellation of a class, etc.

· 	When in doubt, ask that the student send their request or question to you via their CCC email address. 

Note: All email communication MUST meet CAN-SPAM Act requirements. See Appendix A for additional information.

3. Student ExpectationsExpectation of Student of Email Use Communication



Students are expectedThe college expects students to check their CCC email at least weekly in order to stay current with college-related communications. Students have the responsibility to recognize that certain communications may be time-critical. “I didn’t check my email”, an error in forwarding email or email returned to the College with “Mailbox Full or “User Unknown” are not acceptable excuses for missing official college communications via email. 



4. Privacy

All CCC employees should use extreme caution when using both CCC and secondary email to communicate confidential or sensitive matters:

· Never put any portion of a Social Security Number in an email

· Do not put the student ID number in the subject line

· Include the following statement in your signature line: “Notice: This message is intended only for the personal and confidential use of the designated recipient(s) named above. If you are not the intended recipient of this message, you are notified that by law, any review, dissemination, distribution or copying of this message is strictly prohibited. In addition, if you have received this message in error, please advise the sender by e-mail and delete the message.”

· In general, email content is considered a public record that may be requested according to law.



If a student reports they believe someone else is using their email account, refer them to Enrollment Services.

APPENDIX A

Guidelines for the Use of Official Student Email Addresses

GENERAL GUIDELINES FOR GROUP MESSAGES

· Keep messages simple and direct

· Subject line of email must reflect content of the message 

· All emails deemed “Commercial” must contain an opt-out option. Commercial emails include:

· Advertising a new class offering

· Advertising an event to non-enrolled students

· Campaign or department newsletters

· Emails sent to all students must be used on a very limited basis. Examples include:

· Identification of safe space after the death of student or instructor

· Reminders regarding important deadlines (payment, registration, financial aid, changes to policies)

· Upcoming events that would apply to all students (athletic, Welcome Week, theater, etc.)

· When possible, send email messages only to the specific group of students for whom the message is pertinent. Always include why the student is receiving the email (e.g. “you are receiving this email because you are currently enrolled at CCC” or “you are receiving this email because you  are in the Welding program”)

· When a message is to be sent to many recipients, use an email program that will not list all the recipients in the message; alternatively, include all recipients' addresses as "Bcc:" instead of "To:"

· When a message is to be sent to more than 1,000 students, send separate mailings in groups of no more than 1,000 email addresses

· Do not send attachments when sending messages to groups of students 

· A "From:" or "Reply-to:" name and email address of the sender is required

Examples of Appropriate Use of Group Mass Email Communication:

· Graduation information

· Degree check information

· Notification concerning students' change of course schedules (drop/adds), general petitions, withdrawals, and financial matters

· Notification of cancellation of registration

· Financial aid processing issues and deadlines

· Academic departmental information such as class changes, registration issues, new courses, job-opening lists, and events

· Math and English placement information

· New student information about academic support services and academic policies

· Advising appointments

· Notices about student internships and workshops

· Payment deadlines and other Student Account information

· General Education Program information

· Surveys 

Examples of Inappropriate Uses of Group Mass Email (and Violation of the CAN-SPAM Act):

· Information unrelated to college business

· Solicitation (e.g. Girl Scout Cookies)

· Promoting political viewpoints

· Personal information

· Surveys that do not serve sanctioned college purposes

· Messages containing confidential information such as course grades, financial aid award amounts, or tuition/fee payment amounts





END OF PROCESS



Last reviewed TBD. Maintained by CCC Registrar
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Email Use Process - Student

1. Assigned College Email Account

You are automatically given a College-designated email account once you have applied for admission or enrolled in a course at Clackamas Community College (CCC) and are expected to use it for communication with CCC.



CCC utilizes a standardized format when creating and assigning college email accounts that ends in @student.clackamas.edu. 




Your College email account will remain active as long as it is accessed at least once every two (2) years Your student accounts, email and myClackamas, will become inactive after two (2) years of inactivity or if you do not register for a class in six (6) consecutive terms.	Comment by Ryan Stewart: Removed because the last section highlights who to contact for issues/troubleshooting. Not sure we need to note when an account is “deactivated”. 



If an error occurred in the assignment of your CCC email account or your name changes, please submit a request to update your email address to Enrollment Services by calling 503-594-6100 or emailing registration@clackamas.edu



To reactive reactivate your an existing account(s), please contact the Student Helpdesk at 503-594-63100 or studenthelpdesk@clackamas.edu.


2. Accessing CCC Email	Comment by Ryan Stewart: Moved this to item 2 instead of 3

To access your College-issued email, you will need to log into your myClackamas account by going to www.my.clackamas.edu.

Once logged into your myClackamas account, sometimes referred to as “The Student Portal”, follow the mail icon near the center of the page to open your email. CCC uses Microsoft’s Outlook Web Application.



3. Student Expectations of Email Communication

Email is the official method of communication between you and Clackamas Community College, including your instructors. While you are enrolled at CCC, the College will only send official communication to your College-issued email account which may include information such as, but not limited to: course registration; required financial aid documentation; important deadline and event reminders; tuition and billing information, etc. 



The College expects you to check your CCC email account at least weekly to stay current with information sent by the College. “I didn’t check my email”, an error in forwarding email to a personal account or email returned to the College with “Mailbox Full” or “User Unknown” are not acceptable excuses for missing official College communications via email.



4. Accessing CCC Email

To access your College-issued email, you will need to log into your myClackamas account, by going to www.my.clackamas.edu.

Once logged into your myClackamas account, sometimes referred to as “The Student Portal”, follow the mail icon near the center of the page to open your email. CCC uses Microsoft’s Outlook Web Application.

5. Secondary Email Address

CCC requires all actively enrolled students to have a secondary email address, such as a Gmail account, on file with the College. Typically, you provide this information when completing the online version of CCC’s application for admissions. 



A secondary email account will make it easier to retrieve or reset your password if you forget. Contact Enrollment Services to update this information. 



CCC recommends using Gmail or Outlook.com as your secondary email provider if you need to create a secondary email account. 

Gmail: https://www.google.com/intl/en/mail/help/about.html and select ‘Create an account’. 

Outlook: https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/outlook-com/ and select ‘Sign Up’.

This is a good time to create a professional sounding email account outside of your CCC email. Here are a few naming conventions you can use when creating your secondary email account:

· Firstname.lastname

· Firstname_lastname

· Firstinitial.lastname



After you are enrolled in classes for a given term, CCC may use your secondary email address for the following reasons:	Comment by Ryan Stewart: Noting when CCC will use a student’s secondary email address. Exact details still need to be worked out.

· Communicate with you prior to enrollment

· Reactive or recover account information

· Faculty correspondence with you

· The Office of Educational Partnerships will use high school students’ secondary email addresses for communication

· Follow-up with you after graduation regarding continuing education or employment


By having a secondary email address on file with the College, it is easier for you to recover information, such as resetting your myClackamas password, if and when needed. It is also possible that the College will occasionally send important information to both your CCC and personal email addresses if appropriate.

6. Forwarding Your CCC Email

It is your responsibility as a CCC student to ensure you receive and read communications from the College. If you wish to forward your CCC email to a personal account, you are welcome to do so. Forwarding your CCC email to an outside provider does not absolve you from the responsibilities associated with official communication sent to your College-issued email address.



For instructions on how to forward your CCC emails to a personal email account, please visit the following link: http://kb.dl.clackamas.edu/student-2/forwarding-student-clackamas-emails-to-a-personal-email/.



Please note that you will not be able to reply to these forwarded messages from your personal email. You will need to log into your CCC email account in order to respond.

It is your responsibility as a CCC student to ensure you receive and read communications from the College. The College shall not be held responsible for errors that may arise from your opting out of using your college issued email account as your primary means of communication with the College.

7.  Acceptable Use of CCC Email 

It is a violation of college policies, including the Electronic Communication Systems Policy (http://policy.osba.org/clackcc/I/IIBGA%20R%20D1.PDF), for any user of official email addresses to impersonate a college department/office, faculty/staff member, or student.

8. Privacy	Comment by Ryan Stewart: A request has been sent to Dave Gates and Shawn Swanner in IT for suggested language and edits.

You should exercise caution when using email to communicate confidential or sensitive matters. While CCC values and protects your right to privacy, it is possible that email may not be private or confidential due to outside influences such as network intrusions. CCC takes matters of privacy and confidentiality very seriously and if an issues arises, the College’s Information Technology Team works diligently to resolve any problems that may come about.

It is especially important that you are careful to send messages only to the intended recipient(s). Particular care should be taken when using the “reply” command during email correspondence. Be specific here about phishing and replying to emails (as opposed to a best practice about email etiquette).

Some confidential information may only be made available through your myClackamas account which is password protected. In these cases, you will receive email correspondence directing you to your myClackamas account where you can access the confidential information. 

Please note that the College will never ask you for your passwords or direct you to a third party site that would request your Clackamas log in information. 

9. Troubleshooting and Additional Resources

If you experience any issues with your CCC email or myClackamas account, please feel free to contact the following for assistance:

	Enrollment Services: registration@clackamas.edu

	Student Helpdesk: studenthelpdesk@clackamas.edu or 503-594-63100 

Flash Alert: You can use your CCC email account when you sign up through Flash Alert for campus emergencies such as college closures. The Flash Alert system does not automatically link to your CCC email account. Set-up your Flash Alert here: https://www.flashalert.net/signup.html. 



Last reviewed TBD. Maintained by CCC Registrar
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